MINUTES OF THE

SANTA FE COUNTY

DWI PLANNING COUNCIL

November 9, 2017

Santa Fe, New Mexico

- I. This meeting of the Santa Fe County DWI Planning Council was called to order by Chair Thomas P. Starke at approximately 9:00 a.m. on the above-cited date at the County Community Services Department Conference Room, 2052 Galisteo Street, Suite B, Santa Fe, New Mexico.
- **II.** A quorum was established with the following members present:

Members Present:

Thomas P. Starke, Chair Erica Abeyta Richard De Mella John Mowen Jay Spoonheim

Member(s) Absent: Tamara Zawistowski

Tamara Zawistowsk Christine Wendel

County Staff Present:

Peter Olson, DWI Program Diolinda Roybal, DWI Program Erica Gutierrez, DWI Program Jared Mosher, Sheriff's Office Chanelle Delgado, Teen Court

Others Present:

Shelly Moeller, SFPA
Loralee Freilich, Citizen Advocate
Amanda Grundler, SFPD Forfeiture Program
Sophie Andar, SFPA
Michelle Katz, PAX Program
Tim Werwath, PAX Program
Trina Raper, PAX Program

Introductions

Those present introduced themselves.

III. Approval of Minutes: October 17, 2017

The following correction was noted:

Page 5: DWI Land Law Enforcement Update

Mr. Mower moved to approve as corrected. Mr. De Mella seconded and the motion passed without opposition.

IV. Approval of Agenda

There were no changes and Mr. De Mella moved to approve. Mrs. Abeyta seconded and the motion passed by unanimous voice vote.

V. Matters from the Council/Action Items

A. Follow-ups from previous meetings

1. District Attorney Marco Serna – Update

Mr. Olson advised that Mr. Serna would be attending the December meeting.

Chair Starke noted that recent data indicates that crashes are on the rise while arrest on the decline. Some courts have low conviction rates and the Council may want to discuss that topic with Mr. Serna.

2. Other items

Chair Starke noted the following outstanding items:

- Medical detox contact an organization, perhaps Santa Fe Recovery Center, to discuss the difference between social detox and medical detox, what is available in the state and what is needed
- Follow-up on ideas from the PIRE presentation regarding data

VI. <u>Information Items</u>

F. Behavioral Health Alliance Update

As agenda item A, the PAX program, was being prepared for presentation, Chair Starke moved on to the Behavioral Health Alliance Update. The Alliance is made up of criminal justice and behavioral health working together to collaborate in addressing the community's issues which result in revolving door justice, substance abuse and other challenges.

The Alliance is working at building "improvement lists" which include addressing the 14,000 outstanding bench warrants. The lists will be discussed at the quarterly meeting, December 4th at 3:45 at District Court.

The Trauma Informed Response Course has been taught across Santa Fe with approximately 400 attendees. The State's Behavioral Health Services Division is developing a proposal to SAMHSA to fund and teach more trainers for the course.

NAMI will host Dr. Gerald Russell from the Las Vegas, NM Behavioral Health Institute who will be giving a presentation on patients' experience in assignment to the institute which is the state's mental hospital. The presentation will occur at the new NAMI office at 313 Camino Alire, room 307, Monday, November 13th at noon.

A. PAX Program

Michelle Katz introduced the program PAX (the good behavior game) as a universal prevention program and is one of the most positively-reviewed, classroom-based prevention programs that teaches children about self-regulation, sustaining attention and cooperation. It creates peer groups that work together for positive behavior, good academic skills and personal self-regulation. This is achieved by creating a nurturing environment and has shown a reduction in disruptive behavior and an increase in social confidence in the classroom. The program develops a nurturing environment in four quadrants: increasing social psychological safety and flexibility, reduces/minimizes toxic influences, eliminates problematic behavior and reinforces social behaviors. All of this is accomplished through a variety of games, e.g., beat the timer.

Teachers are trained via a one-day program with ongoing refreshers and PAX partners at each school district. Four schools are fully implementing PAX: Cesar Chavez, Amy Biehl, Sweeney and Salazar. Other schools have PAX-trained teachers, but the program is not school-wide. There are currently 147 PAX-trained teachers in the school district reaching 2,670 students. There are four PAX partners supporting staff across the school district.

Ms. Katz said that currently PAX measures five data points: off-task behavior or what they refer to as Spleem; fast track surveys, MBI/teacher stress survey, qualitative data via teacher interviews and how well the teachers are implementing PAX. She read teacher comments regarding the positive change in classroom dynamics with the implementation of PAX.

Trina Raper, PAX, discussed the good behavior games research that began in 1969 at Johns Hopkins. PAX has operationalized what is known as good classroom management. More time with PAX increases instruction minutes and academic achievements. Ms. Raper noted that teachers reported a reduced level of stress and increased levels of happiness with the implementation of PAX. She demonstrated how the program works and how the systematic instruction assistance to teachers and classroom help makes a difference.

Tim Werwath reviewed how the program has been evaluated and outcomes quantified. PAX has been in SFPS since 2016 and, with increased federal grant funding for opioid prevention treatment, 12 other districts have been added. PAX has been shown to have later life prevention outcomes, specifically with substance abuse.

Last spring the PAX teachers used the Social Competence Scale survey for each student at the start of the school year and again at the end. Second, observers came into the classroom and counted the spleem activities, again at the beginning and end of the school year. The scale has 25 items and basically measures social behavior, self-

regulation and academic skills. Mr. Werwath reviewed the data with peer comparison in Santa Fe, Bloomfield, Bernalillo, Chama, Socorro, T or C and Tucumcari.

Ms. Katz said they want to expand PAX to all of the elementary schools in the SFPS system.

Mr. De Mella suggested PAX training would be very useful for the City's afterschool and summer programs. Ms. Raper said that summer school teachers were trained in PAX and she agreed expanding the training would be very beneficial.

Ms. Freilich championed the idea of training teachers throughout the system, and expanding the training to parents.

Regarding social confidence, Mr. Werwath said the survey indicates significant increases. Longitudinal data will be forwarded, as well as data from Johns Hopkins to staff.

Chair Starke asked how the Planning Council can assist the program. Ms. Katz suggested financial assistance to make PAX district-wide.

B. Sophie Andar - Santa Fe Prevention Alliance Update

When Shelly Mann-Lev retired, her scope of work was divided between school and community prevention programming, and two new positions were created through Santa Fe Public Schools. Jenn Jevertson (jjevertson@sfps.k12.nm.us) is the new School Prevention Coordinator. Her work includes overseeing the implementation of PAX, school-based violence prevention, and the Student Action Wellness Team (SWAT). Sophie Andar (sandar@sfps.k12.nm.us) is the Community/Prevention Alliance Coordinator. Her work includes administrative and programmatic oversight of the Santa Fe Prevention Alliance.

Ms. Andar said she is honored to be in her new role and to have the opportunity to sustain and grow the Prevention Alliance's important work. She said she looks forward to deepening the Alliance's partnerships, including with the Planning Council.

Chair Starke congratulated Ms. Andar on her position and continuing the excellent partnership with the Planning Council.

D. Compliance Program Data for Fiscal Year 17

Mr. Olson said the information has been provided within the Council packet and includes referrals to the compliance program. Chair Starke requested that staff forward the information to Ms. Wendel.

C. DWI Arrest Data

Shelly Moeller said the data includes an update on arrest, crashes and fatalities from 2010 through 2016. Data reveals an increase in DWI crashes. She noted that even

though the number of DWI crashes and arrests fluctuate annually the number of arrests which involve a crash appear somewhat consistent.

Corporal Mosher said the percentages across the board for DWI arrest and crashes have been consistent for decades. Chair Starke said it is a good indicator of how the system is operating and how steady the numbers are. He requested that the data continue to be tracked.

Ms. Moeller noted that 2016 is an exception with more crashes and fewer arrests. Corporal Mosher suggested that staffing issues, reduction in overtime pay, cultural issues toward law enforcement, etc. contribute to the 2016 reduction in arrests. According to survey results, Ms. Moeller said the amount of time and bureaucracy involved in policing and reporting DWI and underage drinking makes it one of the least liked responsibilities. Chair Starke requested additional information regarding those survey results as an agenda item.

E. Coordinator's Report

Mr. Olson reported the following:

- Negotiations to hire a clinician to conduct assessments for the DWI compliance program are ongoing
- Discussions with Southwest Training Consultants to conduct training for local law enforcement agencies
- Javier Alvarado, intake coordinator at Santa Fe Recovery, said books, magazines and DVD movies would be appreciated
- A letter to DOT regarding 599 was included in the packet
- The BCC will be appointing a new member to the DWI Planning Council
- A letter of appreciation is being sent to citizens who call 911 to report intoxicated drivers
- Firestick Studio and staff are developing new material
- DWI program and the SWAT (Student Wellness Action Team) are sponsoring a number of Teen Jam events through Hutton Broadcast

VII. Miscellaneous

A. Agenda Items for the Future Meetings

- Update on a monthly basis the different programs funded by DWI
- Alcohol education presentation Chair Starke
- Survey results of law enforcement mentioned by Ms. Moeller
- Medical detox contact an organization to discuss the difference between social detox and medical detox; what is available in the state and what is needed
- Follow-up on ideas from the PIRE presentation regarding data

VIII. Public Comment

None were offered.

IX. **Announcements**

Next Planning Council Meeting: Thursday, December 14, 2017

X. Adjournment

Having completed the agenda and with no further action to come before the Council, Chair Starke declared this meeting adjourned at approximately 10:30 a.m.

Approved by:

Thomas P. Starke, Chair **DWI Planning Council**

Respectfully submitted by:

Karen Farrell, Wordswork

COUNTY OF SANTA FE STATE OF NEW MEXICO DWI MINUTES PAGES: 6

Geraldine Salazar

I Hereby Certify That This Instrument Was Filed for Record On The 18TH Day Of December, 2017 at 03:20:36 PM And Was Duly Recorded as Instrument # 1844047 Of The Records Of Santa Fe County

tness My Hand And Seal Of Office

Santa Fe County

DWI Planning Council: November 9, 2017